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Attention members – especially new ones … 
are you interested in getting more involved 

with the Glebe Society?
During the Glebe Society Community Festival, 
around forty people joined the Society – their 
names are listed on p.7. We want to warmly 
welcome you to the Society and hope you are able 
to join fellow members at an upcoming social 
activity or by joining one of our committees or 
working groups. 

Below is some information about a few ways you, 
as a new member, could get more involved. If you 
are already a member but would like to get more 
involved – the information is for you as well. 

Join a Subcommittee … ? 

Consider whether one of the Society’s 
subcommittees is for you. Our current 
subcommittees are: Bays & Foreshores, Blue 
Wrens, Communications, Community 
Development, Environment, Heritage, Planning and 
Transport and Traffic. Below are short descriptions 
of some of the subcommittees to help you decide if 
its right for you. More detailed information can be 
found on our website at: 
 https://www.glebesociety.org.au/the-glebe-
society/subcommittees/. Contact details for 
subcommittee convenors is provided so you can 
get more information or let them know you’d like to 
join. 

About the Community Subcommittee  
Check out their annual report (p.12). It finishes 
with: If you have a particular interest in contributing 
to our community outreach through the Community 
Committee please contact Diane, Jan or me, or 
bring your ideas for doing so to our regular sub-
committee meeting at Kate’s (St John Espresso) at 
10am on the Monday prior to the Management 
Committee meeting, usually the 2nd Monday of the 
month.  So we shall look forward to welcoming you. 

Janice Challinor 
Convenor, Community Subcommittee 

About the Environment Subcommittee  
The Environment Subcommittee has a wide remit, 
ranging from trees, to reusable coffee cups to the 
future of the Glebe foreshores. Environment is one 
of the three pillars of the Glebe Society (the others 
being community and heritage). 

Over the fifty year history of the Glebe Society, the 
Environment Subcommittee has had a strong focus 
on the restoration of the foreshores to the 
community, and the establishment of the foreshore 
walk and park lands. This was documented in the 
Community Festival Environment display. Over the 
past couple of years, the Environment 
Subcommittee has also worked closely with the 
Bays and Foreshores Subcommittee.  

New members are welcome! Contact me on 
environment@glebesociety.org.au. 

Asa Wahlquist, 
Convenor, Environment Subcommittee 

About Traffic and Transport Subcommittee  
The Traffic and Transport subcommittee presently 
only exists as a Convenor who addresses any 
issues about traffic and transport in Glebe. In 
recent times this has been in relation to traffic on 
Saturday as a result of the Glebe Markets and an 
issue about the Council placing mid-road median 
strips with trees in a street without support of most 
of the residents. In the past there have been issues 
about cyclists on the foreshore walk. (On going) - 
just a few examples. I am particularly interested in 
seeing pedestrians being given greater priority 
generally and, of course, in Glebe. Please contact 
me if you have an issue. The Glebe Society would 
love to make this into a true committee so if you 
wish to get really involved you can join me by 
contacting me at transport@glebesociety.org.au 

Janet Wahlquist 
Convenor, Transport & Traffic 

https://www.glebesociety.org.au/the-glebe-society/subcommittees/
https://www.glebesociety.org.au/the-glebe-society/subcommittees/
mailto:environment@glebesociety.org.au
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About the Heritage Subcommittee  
Who are we? We are 12 heritage and history 
disciples and amongst our number are historians, 
actors, teachers, journalists, academics, engineers, 
landscape professionals, lawyers, owners of 
Heritage listed property and apartment dwellers. 
We are 2037. 

What do we do?  We aim to be proactive and not 
just reactive. We stimulate each other’s thought 
processes around preservation, conservation and 
adaptive reuse of our buildings. We collate 
information about our societal history, our buildings 
and other assets of heritage value. We 
communicate to our community as they seek 
information about the family home or family history. 
We look at Development Applications through a 
heritage lens and, if appropriate, make a 
recommendation to the Society’s Management 
Committee for comment or objection to Council. 
We network with other like-minded organisations 
and committees for the greater good of heritage 
value in our city. We develop relationships with 
councillors and staff of the City of Sydney in our 
efforts to further the cause of heritage. We enjoy. 

When do we meet?  The first Monday of each 
month. There is a lot to do, so join us for the 
challenge. 

Brian Fuller 
Convenor, Heritage Subcommittee 

About the Blue Wren Subcommittee  
The objectives of the Blue Wren Subcommittee 
include increasing the diversity, abundance and 
distribution of indigenous fauna and flora in our 
suburb and also to involve the local community in 
habitat creation and enhancement activities.  We 
work with the five bushcare/landcare groups in 
Glebe and on an annual basis hundreds of local 
residents spend time caring for our local parks.  
Members are always welcome join the 
Subcommittee and to help on planting days and 
our annual bird survey as well as attending our 
annual biodiversity talk and  other events –please 
feel free to  contact us at 
bluewrens@glebesociety.org.au if you would like to 
attend an activity. 

Andrew Wood 
Convenor, Blue Wren Subcommittee 

About the Communications Subcommittee  
The Society has almost always had some kind of 
publications subcommittee but with the proliferation 
of online channels, we decided to form a 
communications subcommittee to oversee all our 
media. You will get a sense of what we do from our 
annual report on p.13. 

You might be interested in participating in the work 
we have planned for the coming year. Apart from 
keeping our media ticking along, we have a pretty 
ambitious program planned: 

�¾ Disseminating material from the Glebe Society 
Community Festival 

�¾ Overhauling the website (possibly outsourcing 
this) 

�¾ Improving internal communications (eg file 
sharing) and digital archiving. 

You don’t need any special expertise to belong to 
the Comms Subcommittee, but experience with 
technology, information management or 
communications would be particularly useful. 

We generally meet once every two months and 
there is not usually much email traffic in-between 
those meetings. 

Our next meeting is on the evening of Wednesday 
7 August. You are welcome to come along and ‘try 
before you buy’. 

If you have any queries or would like to get 
involved, email me on: 
 communications@glebesociety.org.au. 

Virginia Simpson-Young 
Convenor, Communications Subcommittee 

 

Join the Management Committee … ? 

Another way to get involved is to join the 
management committee. If you haven’t already, 
you will soon receive a nomination form for the 
management committee, as part of the mailout for 
the AGM to be held on Sunday 25 August. We very 
much welcome nominations. 

The Management Committee meets on the second 
Wednesday of each month (February to 
December) at the Glebe Town Hall, 7-9pm. 

If you are interested and want more information or 
need someone to nominate you, please email our 
secretary, Jude Paul, on: 
 secretary@glebesociety.org.au. 

 

mailto:bluewrens@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:communications@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:secretary@glebesociety.org.au
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Join an Ad Hoc Working Group … ? 

We also have ad hoc working groups. At the 
moment, we have – or are putting together – the 
following working groups: 

�¾ Fishmarkets (opposing the move to the head 
of Blackwattle Bay). Contact Lesley Lynch, 
bays@glebesociety.org.au. 

�¾ Revitalisation of Glebe Point Rd (too many 
empty shopfronts). Contact Dorothy Davis, 
Dorothy@glebesociety.org.au. 

�¾ Sydney 2050 (City of Sydney’s plan for the 
future of Sydney including Glebe and Forest 
Lodge). Contact Brain Fuller, 
heritage@glebesociety.org.au. 

Something else … ? 

Events:  assist the Events Coordinator with 
arranging events and helping out on the day, etc. 

Mailout team:  One or two additional people would 
always be welcomed to the Mailout group. We 
spend one hour a month taping and labelling the 
Bulletins, then each of us hand-delivers about a 
dozen copies in the vicinity of our homes. Contact 
Phil Young for more information on 
phil@ancest.com.au. 

Something new: Perhaps you have an idea for a 
Glebe Society project that you would like to 

propose and participate in. If so, email Diane on 
vice-president@glebesociety.org.au. 

Page Three Girl 

 

Ain’t she beautiful? A view of the gorgeous Blackwattle 
Bay from the foreshore of Wentworth Park (from footpath 
on Bridge Rd). Ogle ’er while you can – because the 
state government plans to build a whopping great 
building where this photo is taken from (ie the Sydney 
Fish Market). If you are interested in joining a Glebe 
Society Working Group to stop this development, email 
bays@glebesociety.org.au.(photo: V. Simpson-Young) 

History & Heritage  
Glebe & Forest Lodge 2050 
Can you imagine what life in Glebe and Forest 
Lodge will be like in 2050? It’s not far away. We are 
all starting to hear more and more about Sydney 
2050, and I recently attended a full day conference 
sponsored by the City of Sydney, to participate in 
discussion and sharing of information amongst the 
city’s various community sectors and organisations. 
Research made available to the Council suggests 
that greater Sydney’s population will grow to be in 
excess of 8 million people by 2050. That is a 
massive 60% growth over the current estimate of 5 
million people. A snapshot of the City’s position 10 
years ago vs today reveals some startling growth 
statistics:  

 Then Now 

City’s population : 172,985 240,229 

Jobs in the City : 385,421 501,786 

Average  # people/day 
in the City : 

1.0 million 1.3 million 

GDP ( nominal)  $80 billion $132 billion 

The City’s jobs density and higher than average 
share of jobs to residents reflects its gravitational 

pull within greater Sydney’s historic development 
pattern1. This role is expected to continue, 
despite the growth of other centres across 
metropolitan Sydney. The city’s recent growth 
has been significant and is forecast to continue 
on all fronts – residential, workforce as well as 
day and overnight visitors to the City. 

Depending on how you look at this level of 
growth, it’s either very scary, very exciting or  
both.  

Since November 2018 Council has been seeking 
to understand what’s important to people - what 
they value about their city and community and 
what they hope for in coming decades. Council 
has met people in community centres, at 
business and community events, in the city 
centre, at the Sydney Startup Hub, and hosted 
numerous public and private sector forums. It 
has engaged with more than 5,000 people 
through an on-line survey and by phone. 

As a result the City has identified the following 
five challenges as it seeks to achieve 
sustainable Sydney 2050: 

mailto:bays@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:Dorothy@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:heritage@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:phil@ancest.com.au
mailto:vice-president@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:bays@glebesociety.org.au.(photo
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�¾ How should the City grow? – balance is 
needed between employment, housing and 
functionality 

�¾ How does the City maintain its liveability? – 
better health and wellbeing outcomes 
alongside an economic dividend 

�¾ How does the City retain its diversity? – 
there are social and economic dividends to 
be gained from a diverse community and 
workforce, but the affordability barrier 
must be addressed 

�¾ How do we live within our environment? – as 
well as reducing our environmental impact, 
we must adapt to living with a changed 
climate 

�¾ How to strengthen Sydney’s competitive 
advantage? – stewardship of place matters 
in the future focused innovation economy 

Some observations and outcomes from the day 
included: 

�¾ Growth should be equitable and without 
leading to a property price explosion 

�¾ Facilitating jobs within 30 minutes of home 
�¾ Provision of an efficient public transport 

network 
�¾ A climate emergency – a more mandatory 

approach 
�¾ High amenity – more walkable streets and 

public spaces – a social city rich in cultural 
expression 

�¾ Neighborhood and heritage preservation – 
strengthening the City’s character 

�¾ Tourism – a relationship with the City’s 
history 

�¾ Diversity – creative people embracing 
technology are capable of solving issues 

�¾ Stewardship of Place. 
The same challenges that face the City, face Glebe 
and Forest Lodge. We are such an integral part of 
it and with it comes the responsibility to embrace 
2050 with creativity, sensitivity and adaptability. We 
are fortunate enough to have a higher proportion of 
diversity in our community, a greater environmental 
amenity in our parks and waterfront, and a 
magnificent sense of place with our heritage 
characteristic. The Glebe Society has just 
celebrated 50 years of significant contribution and 
influence in what exists today. We are not done 
yet.  

At its meeting on 24 July, the Management 
Committee resolved to form a 2050 Working Group 
to ensure that these new challenges are effectively 
debated and managed. The Committee would 
welcome the input and participation of members 
and you may register your interest via email to 
heritage@glebesociety.org.au. Of course the terms 

of reference will include our three pillars of 
environment, community and heritage. 

Brian Fuller, Convenor, Heritage Subcommittee 

 

The meeting (photo: Brian Fuller) 

1. Text in italics is courtesy of City of Sydney’s Shaping 
Sydney to 2050 – Issues Paper, June 2019 
 

Reminder: Annual General Meeting  
Don’t forget the AGM at Glebe Town Hall on 

Sunday 25 August 2019 at 4.15pm. Our guest 
speaker will be Dennis McManus, a founding 

member of the Society in 1969. Members 
unable to attend who would like their apology 

recorded, please email me at 
secretary@glebesociety.org.au  or phone me, 

Jude Paul, on 0438 600 882.  

Glebe Island Bridge in the news 

The Sydney Morning Herald printed an article on 
20 June in which the Glebe Society was quoted 
regarding the ‘demolition by neglect’ of the Glebe 
Island Bridge. 

The Glebe Island Bridge is the second oldest 
surviving bridge on Sydney Harbour, but the 116-
year-old swing bridge has been little used since the 
Anzac Bridge was opened in 1995. 

Glebe Society President, Verity Firth, said the 
Glebe Island Bridge could provide a safe, broad, 
level link for pedestrians and cyclists between 
Rozelle and the city. ‘Its strategic site, innovative 
engineering and elegant design make it an ideal 
pedestrian and cycle conduit to extend our city's 

mailto:heritage@glebesociety.org.au
mailto:secretary@glebesociety.org.au
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green transport network’,” she said.  ‘We must 
preserve and re-use this treasure.’ 

Philip Thalis, an architect and City of Sydney 
councillor, said the disused bridge over Rozelle 
Bay had  ‘simply been left to deteriorate’. ‘The 
government has pursued a policy of demolition by 
neglect’, he said.  ‘They seem to have no interest in 
keeping it.’ 

The full article can be found here: 
https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/demolition-
by-neglect-why-has-the-nsw-government-left-a-
heritage-protected-treasure-to-rot-away-20190620-
p51zmq.html 

 

Glebe Island Bridge (photo: Wikimedia) 

Who lived in your street? Esther Amelia Mace (1878- 1950) by Lyn Collingwood 

In 1920 ‘Etty’ Mace set herself up as a ‘residential 
proprietress’ at 151 Glebe Point Rd (on the corner 
of Norton St) after publican William Stewart had a 
big win on the races and the Winchester Hotel 
ceased as a hostelry. Two years later the police 
paid her a visit in connection with a young woman’s 
death from septicaemia. Etty was following the 
business model of one of her sisters, Edith Ashton, 
a larger-than-life figure in the style of Melbourne’s 
Madame Brussels and Sydney’s Tilly Devine, who 
dressed in ermine and diamonds and was driven 
around in a big grey Buick with a bevy of pretty 
young women. Unlike Edith, Esther seems not to 
have included brothel-keeping and receivership in 
her activities but made enough money as an 
abortionist to buy property in Glebe.  

Born at Rocky River near Uralla, Esther was the 
second child of woodcutter Samuel Nathan ‘Doggy’ 
Watson and Amelia Adelaide née Perry who 
married at Tamworth in 1875. Her elder brother 
Nathaniel John (‘Jack’) survived until 1952. 
Another, Samuel jnr, died as a baby in 1891. All 
her other eight siblings were girls. The family home 
was Bora Farm, Hillgrove. 

Samuel snr occasionally appeared in the Armidale 
Court. In 1893 a jury acquitted him on an assault 
charge when he broke a man’s rib, but in 1900 he 
was sentenced to two months for theft. In 1912 he 
was shot dead. Brought to trial was Bertie Skinner 
who had been keeping company with 17-year-old 
Eva Watson. Esther, then living at Curran’s store 
Hillgrove, gave evidence. After the first jury 
disagreed, the second trial resulted in Skinner’s 
discharge, but the next year he received seven 
years for carnal knowledge. Sam Watson’s death 
left a widow, 10 children and 10 grandchildren. The 
affair made national headlines. 

The year 1899 was an eventful one for Esther. In 
January 1899 she married Thomas Claude Mace, a 
remittance man with several aliases who had done 
time in Pentridge for stealing and who had just 
been released after serving a sentence for 
garrotting Julian Ashton in a Paddington, Sydney, 

street while trying to rob the artist of his watch and 
chain. In April and July Esther and her husband 
were fined on separate charges of stealing money, 
larceny and assault. And in August the father of 
newborn Thomas Claude Samuel Mace was 
charged with bigamy.  
 

Esther Mace (image: NSW State Records) 

Thomas snr was not handcuffed on the night trip to 
Armidale Gaol, and when the Hillgrove coach broke 
down he was asked by Constable Jones to hold a 
light while he and the driver tried to fix the problem. 
Mace quickly extinguished the flame and, avoiding 
a barrage of shots from Constable Jones, made a 
muddy escape. He found his way to Armidale and 
onto a Sydney-bound train. Discovered hiding 
under a seat in the ladies’ compartment, he sprang 
out the window but was subsequently recognised 
by a Murrurundi constable from a police 
photograph and re-arrested.  

https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/demolition-by-neglect-why-has-the-nsw-government-left-a-heritage-protected-treasure-to-rot-away-20190620-p51zmq.html
https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/demolition-by-neglect-why-has-the-nsw-government-left-a-heritage-protected-treasure-to-rot-away-20190620-p51zmq.html
https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/demolition-by-neglect-why-has-the-nsw-government-left-a-heritage-protected-treasure-to-rot-away-20190620-p51zmq.html
https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/demolition-by-neglect-why-has-the-nsw-government-left-a-heritage-protected-treasure-to-rot-away-20190620-p51zmq.html


6            Glebe Society Bulletin no.6 of 2019 (August 2019) 

Thomas Mace appeared in the Armidale Court in 
October. Portly, with a waxed moustache and 
sporting a beaver top hat, frock coat and kid 
gloves, he explained his escape from custody: he 
had an engagement in Sydney to fight 
featherweight boxer The Kaffir for £50 and didn’t 
want to disappoint his public. Evidence was heard 
that when not in prison he didn’t work and that his 
first wife left him after he threatened her with a gun. 
Sentenced to five years, Mace exited the court 
handcuffed but puffing on a cigar, declaring he 
could show the cops ‘a bit of Jem Mace’s science’ 
and spread them ‘out like sheep’. Released from 
Albury Gaol in 1903, Mace disappeared from view. 
His legal wife finally applied for a divorce in 1935. 
Esther retained his surname.  

By 1919 Thomas jnr had appeared in court several 
times, the most recent for horse stealing. The next 
year he was in his mother’s household at 151 
Glebe Point Rd, together with his aunts Lavinia 
Blanch ‘Rene’ Watson and Myscella ‘Ella’ Mowle 
and her son Edwin. The residence was home for a 
time to other aunts, Amy Bell Watson and Eva 
Morgan, and Alice Adelaide Walsh lived close by at 
217 Bridge Rd. In 1921 Thomas married and 
moved to 181 Glebe Point Rd.  

After the coroner brought an open finding on the 
death of Grace Charlotte Hudspeth, Esther moved 
from Glebe to a house in Concord where a room 
was converted into a makeshift operating theatre. 
There were two more open coronial verdicts (on 
Beatrice Carney and Rosanna Dunkerley), but in 
1926 Esther was charged with conspiracy in 
connection with the death of a Canberra woman, 
Elizabeth Annie Kelly. Also accused were her sister 
Myscella, Robert William Bennett and Broadway 
chemist Lionel Nell. Amy Watson, slender and 
good-looking, was not charged (she died the next 
year after a few months of marriage). Bennett, who 
claimed to have a medical degree from Chicago 
University, had first been imprisoned in Perth in 
1904 for performing an illegal operation and was to 
be finally sentenced for the same offence in 1941 
when he was 92 years old.  

On this occasion Bennett was given three years. 
Nell, who took pregnant clients to Mrs Mowle’s Red 
Seal Music Agency in the city, was bound over. 
Myscella was discharged. Esther was sentenced to 
18 months hard labour, fined an extra £10 for 
keeping a hospital without a licence, and taken to 
Long Bay Women’s Reformatory. At the same time 
their titian-haired sister Edith Ashton was 
discharged and acquitted on two counts of the 
same offence. (For the police record, like Esther, 
she gave her occupation as ‘domestic’ and put her 
age down by four years.) 

After her release from prison Esther returned to 
Glebe, moving between 226, 228 and 230 Glebe 
Point Rd (Edith Villas and Ellerslie) as a boarding 

house keeper. One of her lodgers was Irene Mary 
Gillett, gaoled for a series of a petty thefts. (Gillett’s 
aliases included Nurse Hepburn, Nurse Hayes and 
Nurse Desmond.) In 1933, by which time Edith 
Ashton was finally sewing garments in Long Bay’s 
‘needle room’, Esther Mace was sentenced to 18 
months for uttering counterfeit florins. Barely out of 
prison, having resumed her former calling with Dr 
Bennett and Myscella Mowle, Esther was given five 
years for the manslaughter of divorcée Elsie 
Burgess at Glebe. The white-haired doctor won his 
appeal but Mace lost hers. On Christmas Day 1935 
she made out her will. At some time she bought a 
Forest Lodge investment property, Nebraska, a 
two-storey brick corner terrace at 266 Bridge Rd.  

Esther Mace spent her retirement at 230 Glebe 
Point Rd (in 1936 Ellerslie was demolished and 
replaced by 12 flats and five garages). Her 
remarried mother Amelia Kingdom died there in 
1947 followed by Esther herself on 16 November 
1950. Her sole beneficiary, her son, died the next 
year. In 1953 her Bridge Rd house was auctioned. 
It was a lucky address for buyers of lottery tickets, 
‘A change over’ and ‘Happy 1957’ winning second 
prizes.  

Lyn Collingwood, Historian 

Sources: NSW cemetery records; NSW electoral rolls; 
NSW registry of births, deaths, marriages; NSW State 
Records; Sands Directories; Trove website. 

100 Years ago in Glebe & Forest 
Lodge - this month: August 1919  

Prepared by Rodney Hammett  

Births at Nurse McMahon’s private hospital, Calmar, 
128 Glebe Point Rd. 

 

Source: Sydney Morning Herald; Sat 16 Aug 1919, p.16 

Researcher’s Note:  No 128 was one of a number of 
private maternity hospitals in Glebe. Michael Burns 
McMahon (1853-1930) was the head of the 
household, the nurses being his wife Hannah (1855-
1941) and daughter Sarah (1879-1958). 

Michael and Hannah had 9 children. First the family 
lived in Pyrmont where in 1884 he was a grocer at 
132 Bowman St. In 1899 they moved to 54 Broughton 
St, Glebe, in 1904 to 102 Glebe Point Rd (this they 
also used as a maternity hospital) then to No 128 
in1911. All of these premises were rented. 

Calmer continued to be a maternity hospital up to 
about 1926 when the McMahon family left and retired 
to Balmain. 

Sources: Trove, Sands Directory. 



 

Community Matters  

Sunset Soir ée for Centipede 
The fundraising event for Centipede at Glebe Public School is being held on Friday 11 October at Glebe 
Rowing Club. See insert for booking details. 

 

Welcome to new 
Glebe Society 
members 
Danielle Achikian, Jenny 
Broe, Stephen Bull, Tarny 
Burton,  

Stephanie Cary, Barbara 
Cleary, David and 
Gabrielle Clendinning, Ian 
David, Catherine Gallo, 
Peter Gates, Tony Gavan,  

Brenda Hunter, Frank  
Hutchison, Shanaka 
Jayasuriya, Kip Bui Jones, 
Barbara Kearns, Barbara 
Kiarney, Joseph King, Liz 
Kirby,  

Mina Leto, Jan and John 
Mannix, Marcelle 
Middleton, Laurie and 
Alison Miller, Glen and 
Maureen Mockton, Simon 
Moore, Ben Munday,  

Ning Niu, Tristan Ryan, 
Cornelia Salat, Ken 
Saunders, Robert 
Shepherd,  

Matthew Thompson, Kate 
Thompson, Lyn Waddell, 
and Chris 
Whittle. 

Glebe & Forest Lodge , Naturally  
News from the Blue Wren Subcommittee 
The Subcommittee received a single application for 
a 2019 Craney Small Grant from Christopher 
Roberts, a teacher at Sydney Secondary College, 
Blackwattle Bay, entitled ‘Blackwattle Bay’, which 
proposes the establishment by the school's 
Environment Committee of a native tree garden. 
The grant was favourably reviewed by the 

Subcommittee and the College’s proposal has 
been awarded $1,000.  

The 2019 Spring Bird Survey will be led by Judy 
Christie and held from 6.45am on Sunday 20 
October with an alternative date in case of rain of 
27 October. All members and friends are welcome 
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to attend, and we will have breakfast afterwards at 
a local café. 

The Friends of Orphan School Creek Bushcare 
Group held a working bee on 22 June; 12 
volunteers attended, 15 tube stock were planted, 
and many weeds were removed. 

 

A newly resident pair of kookaburras enjoying life in 
Ernest Pederson Park in Ferry Rd (photo Robert 
Hannan) 

The Glebe Palmerston and Surrounds Landcare 
Group reported in March this year that the City now 
had in place a personal accident insurance policy 
covering the work of the landcare volunteers 
working in Glebe’s parks. This policy was essential 
for the working of the Group and was a 
requirement for them to accept a grant from the 
City of $4,000 that had been offered in September 
2018 to support the continued maintenance of the 
park areas. There was then, however, some very 
disappointing news as the City suddenly decided 
that the award of the grant was to become 
contingent upon a DA being lodged for the 
proposed tool shed to store the volunteers’ 
equipment and, further, the grant would require that 
it have the support of a ‘community consultation’. 
Not surprisingly, the Group could not meet the 
City’s additional, unexpected requests by the 30 
June 2019, the closing date for conforming to the 
revised conditions of the award, and they 
unfortunately had to decline the grant offer.  

The Ferry Rd Bushcare Group (Ernest Pederson 
Park, William Carlton Gardens and Quarry Lane) 
have been continuing their removal of hackberries. 
To the delight of the bushcare volunteers, the 
resident female kookaburra in Ernest Pederson 
Park now has a mate and both are thriving on the 
worms living in wood mulch under the children’s 
play equipment. 

Regarding the City’s recently proposed changes to 
the Palmerston Ave and Ernest Pederson Parks, 
the Society has sent a letter to the City objecting to 
some of their proposals. Joel Johnson, Manager, 
City Greening and Leisure, has agreed to meet 
with the bushcare/landcare volunteers and local 
residents, probably at Benledi (Glebe Library) and 
it will be followed by site inspections. 

Andrew Wood 
Convenor, Blue Wrens Subcommittee 

 

Special screening of Society’s 
documentary  

On 25 August at 3pm, prior to the AGM at Glebe 
Town Hall, there will be a special screening of 
the documentary 50 Years of the Glebe Society: 
the Bulletin Editors’ View.  This film beautifully 
captures the history of the Glebe Socie ty. 
Everyone is welcome to come this screening, 
especially the many new members who joined 
during our recent celebrations. You are 
welcome to leave after the film or  stay for the 
AGM at 4.15pm. Bookings required for catering 
purposes at 
https://www.eventbrite.com.au/e/50 -years -of-
the-glebe -society -the-bulletin -editors -view -
special -screening -tickets -64960473525 

 

New Glebe community garden looking 
for members 

Let your gardening skills blossom at your new 
community garden on the corner of Cowper and 
Elger streets in Glebe. The City of Sydney is 
looking for locals to form a new community garden 
group in Glebe.  

Community gardens are a great way to get 
involved in your community and meet like-minded 
people. You can improve your health and finances 
by growing your own fresh fruit and vegies, and 
learn all about composting and worm farming. 

With raised garden beds and an accessible area, 
this new garden is a place for everyone to enjoy, 
with tables, chairs and spaces for relaxing. 

For more information, contact Daniel Harris, 
Community Garden and Volunteer Coordinator, on 
02 9265 9333 or via 
dharris@cityofsydney.nsw.gov.au or visit the City 
of Sydney’s website at 
https://www.cityofsydney.nsw.gov.au/community/pa
rticipation/community-gardens..

https://www.eventbrite.com.au/e/50-years-of-the-glebe-society-the-bulletin-editors-view-special-screening-tickets-64960473525
https://www.eventbrite.com.au/e/50-years-of-the-glebe-society-the-bulletin-editors-view-special-screening-tickets-64960473525
https://www.eventbrite.com.au/e/50-years-of-the-glebe-society-the-bulletin-editors-view-special-screening-tickets-64960473525
mailto:dharris@cityofsydney.nsw.gov.au
https://www.cityofsydney.nsw.gov.au/community/participation/community-gardens
https://www.cityofsydney.nsw.gov.au/community/participation/community-gardens


 

Planning & Infrastructure  

Harold Park Hotel sold for $6m 
The Harold Park Hotel in Forest Lodge has been sold at what is considered a sales record of $6 million. It 
was bought by Oscars Hotels which intends to reopen the pub. 

Sources: Thanks to Wendy Relf for sending this information; https://www.thehotelconversation.com.au/news/2019/07/08/sydney-pub-
harold-park-hotel-sold-5-days-6m/1562572952; https://www.realcommercial.com.au/news/harold-park-hotel-sold-within-five-days.

The many faces of the Harold Park Hotel  

  

 

Unknown date (photo: Dunedoo, 
flickr) 

1949 (photo: https://openresearch-
repository.anu.edu.au) 

1960 (image: https://openresearch-
repository.anu.edu.au 

 

 

 

1970 (Photo: https://openresearch-
repository.anu.edu.au) 

1991 (photo: gdaypubs.com.au) 1998: a temporary name change to 
The Comedy Hotel (photo: 
gdaypubs.com.au) 

 

 

 

 

2007 (photo: gdaypubs.com.au) 2016 (photo: Tripadvisor) Today (photo: V. Simpson-Young) 

Another NBN problem – Stutter Dial Tone (f ollowing on from the previous 
Bulletin … ) 

A week or so after my phone was connected to NBN my usual dial tone was replaced by ‘da da da’ and I 
couldn’t dial out. Apparently it’s a common fault after you connect to NBN and it means your phone 
company is trying to send a message to your Message Bank or Home Messages and blocking your line, 
even if you don’t have a message bank. Call your phone company to get it fixed. 

Edwina Doe 

https://www.thehotelconversation.com.au/news/2019/07/08/sydney-pub-harold-park-hotel-sold-5-days-6m/1562572952
https://www.thehotelconversation.com.au/news/2019/07/08/sydney-pub-harold-park-hotel-sold-5-days-6m/1562572952
https://www.realcommercial.com.au/news/harold-park-hotel-sold-within-five-days
https://www.flickr.com/photos/29029178@N03/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/
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Creative Glebe  

Players in the Pub 

The Doctor’s Dilemma 
by George Bernard Shaw  

Directed by Lyn Collingwood 

When: 7pm Wednesday 21 August 2019 

Where: Upstairs Toxteth Hotel Ferry Rd/Glebe 
Point Rd (entry via Ferry Rd stairs). 

Cost: Free admission. Donations box for New 
Theatre (which is fundraising for a new roof). 

The kitchen is open from 5pm. Please order early. 
We always start on time! Wednesday burger & tap 
beer $20 dinner special. 

Lyn Collingwood 

‘Treat persons who profess to be able to cure 
disease as you treat fortunetellers’ 

 

Leslie Caron and John Robinson in the 1958 movie, The 
Doctor's Dilemma (source: https://www.collectors.com) 

30th Annual Glebe Music Festival: 1 to 
24 November 2019  
Artistic Director: Dr E. David McIntosh AM 

www.glebemusicfestival.com 

The virtuoso pianist Evgeny 
Genchev will be the visiting 
solo artist at this year's 
Glebe Music Festival. 
Genchev has won many 
international piano 
competitions and 
performed at major venues 
all over the world. Many will 
recall his Scriabin 
performance at Margaretta 
Cottage in 2012. 

This year Evgeny will 
perform at the Glebe Town Hall, 160 St Johns Rd, 

Glebe, on Saturday afternoon 23 November at 3pm. 
Tickets (full price $20/concession $10) will be 
available at the door or they can be booked at the 
website. This year, tickets can also be purchased at 
trybooking.com. 

The other solo keyboard artist this year will be 
harpsichordist Nathan Cox, who will be opening this 
year's Festival at Gleebooks, 49 Glebe Point Rd, on 
Friday evening 1 November at 6.30pm (note earlier-
than-usual time). Nathan will perform Bach and 
Buxtehude, 32 Variations on La Capricciosa BuxWV 
250, preludes and fugues. Tickets ($10 includes 
food/drinks) can be obtained as above. 

A Brief History of the Glebe Art Show 

The Glebe Art Show was extremely supportive of 
the Glebe Society Community Festival, and some 
readers may be interested in knowing more about 
them. 

According to the website of the Glebe Art Show, in 
1993 there was strong community opposition to a 
NSW Government proposal to sell the site of the 
old Sydney Homoeopathic Hospital – the original 
1870s building Benledi, on Glebe Point Rd to the 
Department of Corrective Services for use as a 
women’s transitional detention centre. 

At around the same time, Leichhardt Council 
(which at the time included Glebe) had closed the 
old Glebe Library on Bridge Rd and was looking for 
a new site for the library. 

In the face of community pressure, the NSW 
Government scrapped its proposal to sell Benledi 
to the Department of Corrective Services and 
agreed instead to sell it to Leichhardt Council for 
use as the new Glebe Library. 

In 1994, Leichhardt Council set up a public fund to 
collect money for the purchase and development of 
Benledi as the new Glebe Library. Part of the 
community fundraising effort was a successful art 
show put together by local artists and held in St 
Johns Church Hall in April 1994. 

In 1996 the new Glebe Library building and the 
renovation of Benledi were complete. A small show 
of paintings decorated the walls of Benledi as part 
of the grand opening celebrations. 

The Glebe Chamber of Commerce, which had 
been instrumental in the campaign to repurpose 
the Benledi site as a library, then approached the 
organisers of the initial fundraising art show, local 
artists James Barker and Robin Lawrence, with the 
idea of holding an annual art show. 

Thanks to the Chamber and to a supportive 
Leichhardt Council, the first Glebe Art Show was 
held in July 1997 at the Glebe Library and in the 

 

Evgeny Genchev 
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adjoining Benledi building. The show continued to 
be held at the Library for 20 years.  

In 2003, a change in boundaries saw Sydney City 
Council take over the administration of Glebe from 
Leichhardt Council and Sydney City Council has 
continued to support the Glebe Art Show. In 2018 
the show moved to the Tramsheds. 

The Glebe Society is very fortunate to have 
received the assistance of the Glebe Art Show in 
arranging the Glebe Society Community Festival. 

 
 

Details of this year’s Glebe Art Show coming up in 
October at the Tramsheds. 

Art Classes at Have -a-Chat Café  
Come join us for 
free art classes! Sit 
back, relax and 
embrace your 
creative side. 
Everyone welcome, 
all ages and skills 
levels, from 
beginner to 
experienced! 

When: 10am to 1pm (beginning on 8 August) 

Where: Every Thursday at 113 Mitchell St Glebe 

The classes are brought to you by Have a Chat 
Community Café and City of Sydney Pine St 
Creative Arts. 
 

Gauge Gallery Recent Works by 
Richard Black  

As always Richard's 
sculptures and wall-
works never disappoint, 
as we absorb his wit and 
intelligence. So make 
sure you visit this 
exhibition to arouse your 
senses which capture 
the imagination. 

Where: Gauge Gallery, 
68 Glebe Point Rd. 
When: until Sunday 
4August 

The Shop Gallery 

 

 

Reminder re membership renewal 
Thank you to those 
members who have 
renewed their 
membership for 
2019-2020 and a 
reminder to those 
who haven’t to 
please do so as 
soon as possible.  

 

 

Richard Black’s Mother 
and Child 
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Bulletin  proofreading needed 

With Martin Lawrence’s retirement as proofreader, 
we are after a replacement.  

Basically, this involves: 

�¾ receiving and checking the draft Bulletin for 
spelling errors, glaring grammatical errors, any 
bits that don't make sense etc. 

�¾ marking up suggested changes using 
Microsoft Word’s 'track changes' facility. If you 
aren’t familiar with track changes, it’s quite 
easy and I can show you how to do it; 

�¾ getting the marked-up version back to me 
within a day or two. The deadline is almost 
always pretty tight, so you’d need to be able to 
check the Bulletin reasonably quickly after 
receiving it.  

Proofreading for a trial period is an option. 

To discuss, email me on 
communications@glebesociety.org.au. 

Virginia Simpson-Young 
Bulletin editor 

Annual  Reports from the Glebe Society Subcommittees  
Subcommittee annual reports not included in this Bulletin will appear in the September Bulletin. 

Community Development Subcommittee Report 2018- 19: Janice Challinor
Over the past year the Community Development 
Subcommittee has focused principally on activities 
designed to engage with, and provide practical 
support for, the wider Glebe community. Diane 
Hutchinson’s idea, to create Kitchen Starter Packs 
(KSP) for families leaving Elsie Refuge and moving 
to their own accommodation began in the previous 
year, and is most successful in addressing these 
objectives. Slightly smaller packs have been 
created for men who complete their programs at 
Rainbow Lodge and move into their own 
accommodation. To date we have supplied a total 
of 38 packs.  

A City of Sydney matching grant, to fund the 
purchase of new items (mainly new jugs and 
toasters) has been totally expended, as have cash 
donations from members and donations from the 
Glebe Op Shop. The bulk of the pack contents are 
recycled goods, sourced by donations from the 
community. Considerable effort is needed to 
collect, clean, arrange and deliver the Packs, and 
although several others have been assisting, it is 
primarily down to Diane who has borne the brunt of 
the responsibility and labour.  

We hope to continue this project but we have four 
concerns. The first is finding a place to store, clean 
and pack goods collaboratively. At the moment we 
are waiting for a response from City of Sydney on 
our request to use the former ‘Meals on Wheels’ 
kitchen at St Helens for that purpose. If you have 
an alternative to Diane’s home, please let us know. 
The second is the need for people to contribute 
their time to help clean and pack items. If you can 
help with this, we’d love to hear from you. The third 
is to generate funds for the purchase of new items 

for future packs and, of course, the fourth is a 
continued supply of good quality recycled items. 
The donation collection point and times are the 
Aboriginal Cultural Space at the Glebe Town Hall 
from 10am to 1pm, on the second and fourth 
Fridays of the month. If you have any items we 
could use, please drop them in to us. A list of the 
items we include in packs is on the Glebe Society 
website under ‘Community’. As for generating 
funds, we are considering several ideas at the 
moment. We will advise members of these through 
The Bulletin and updates, so please ‘stay tuned’.  

Our other practical project is ‘Sewing for Good’. A 
few seamstresses (no ‘seamsters’ to date! Where 
are you gentlemen?) meet bi-monthly at the 
Aboriginal Cultural Space at the Glebe Town Hall 
from 10am to 1pm, on the second and fourth 
Fridays of each month. We sew, chat, caffeinate 
and create tote bags for donation to the Asylum 
Seekers Centre at Newtown, where they are 
utilised by clients collecting items from their food-
bank. Please join us for this pleasant and 
productive activity, especially if you can sew. If you 
can’t, or have unused pieces of new fabric 
languishing in your linen press bring them along 
and join us anyway. To date we have donated over 
200 tote bags to the ASC which is helping them 
reduce use of plastics. As people are reusing them, 
the demand has dwindled a little. Consequently we 
are thinking of selling some to help raise funds for 
the KSP-required electricals. Perhaps you too 
could use one of these colourful and useful items to 
do your bit for the environment and the community.  

Earlier this year, Jan and Neil Macindoe revised 
and updated the Glebe Society timeline of 
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significant events for the 50th Anniversary 
exhibition, while Janice with the assistance of Jan 
Wilson gathered information on 71 Community 
organisations and services which operate in Glebe 
and Forest Lodge. This compilation was displayed 
at the 50th event as well, and we hope will shortly 
be available on our website for people searching 
for opportunities to interact with other members of 
our community.  

The contribution of our ‘Personal Perspectives on 
Life in Glebe’ panel discussion for the 50th week 
was also well received, thanks to our speakers 
Vicki Pogulis, David Gaunt and Alison McKeown. 
The launch by John Faulkner of Sadie King’s 
biography Glasgow to Glebe, written by Janice 
Challinor, was also very popular, as attested to by 
an oversubscribed event and the sell-out of the 
publication on the day. For those who missed out, 
the Management Committee has approved a 
reprint so copies will be available from next 
month’s AGM onwards.  

We continued the Society’s support for the annual 
fundraising event in support of Centipede at Glebe 
Public School last October and are currently 
engaged in planning for this year’s Soirée. The 
venue for the event, generously provided gratis by 
Glebe Rowing Club will again be their premises in 
Ferry Rd, so put Friday 11 October on your 
calendar.  

The annual Christmas collection was well 
subscribed to last year and provided many gifts for 
Elsie and several other supported accommodation 
facilities in Glebe. Additional gifts donated by 
members of the management and staff of Chris 
O’Brien’s Lifehouse Hospital in Camperdown 
complemented our collections too. We intend to 
continue this activity this year and hope that COB 
Lifehouse will again extend its support. 

The sub-committee continues its outreach to the 
wider Glebe community through Glebe Connected 

where Dorothy Davis, although not a Community 
committee member, is ably representing the 
Society, while Diane Hutchinson attends meetings 
of COGG (Council of Glebe Groups) and FLAG 
(Forest Lodge and Glebe), and Janice attends 
Glebe HAPN (Housing Action Plan Now) meetings. 
These network linkages continue to help us 
contribute to the wellbeing of our wider suburban 
community.  

If you have a particular interest in contributing to 
our community outreach through the Community 
Committee please contact Diane, Jan or me, or 
bring your ideas for doing so to our regular sub-
committee meeting at Kate’s (St John Espresso) at 
10am on the Monday prior to the Management 
Committee meeting. That is usually the 2nd Monday 
of the month, so we shall look forward to 
welcoming you.  

Janice Challinor 
Convenor, Community Subcommittee 

 

The ‘Sewing for Good’ team in action; an initiative of the 
Society’s Community Subcommittee (photo: Janice 
Challinor) 

Communications Subcommittee Report 2018-19: Virginia Simpson-Young 

Members of the subcommittee are Virginia 
Simpson-Young (convenor), Peter Thorogood 
(website technical person), Flavia Morello, who 
replaced Andrew Botros (web content manager), 
Allan Hogan (Facebook admin), Phil Young 
(mailout team coordinator and Update email 
creator), Sarah Fogg, Carole Herriman, Bruce 
Davis, Bill Simpson-Young and Lyn Milton. 

During the past year, we continued to coordinate 
and oversee the Society's various media – the 
Bulletin, websites, Facebook pages, Twitter, 
YouTube, Update Email to members and 
Eventbrite. We have also sought to assist the 
Society’s management committee and 
subcommittees with their communications. In the 
past year, a particular focus for the subcommittee 

has been, of course, the Glebe Society Community 
Festival held from 23 June to 30 June to celebrate 
the Society’s 50th anniversary. 

50th anniversary: Glebe Society Community 
Festival  

The Comms subcommittee proposed and carried 
out a number of activities for the 50th. Our pièce de 
résistance was undoubtedly Allan Hogan’s film, 50 
Years of the Glebe Society: the Bulletin Editors’ 
View. The film’s title may be somewhat uninspiring, 
but the same cannot be said for the film itself, 
which appeared to stir the inner activist in quite a 
few of its audience members. Appearing in the film 
were Bulletin editors from the foundation of the 
Society 50 years ago until the present: Sandra 
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Darroch, Vernon Winley, Ted McKeown, David 
Reeve, Jan Macindoe, Edwina Doe, Roberta 
Burke, Bruce Davis and me. 

A small but very interesting part of the 
communications subcommittee’s contribution to the 
Festival was the display, In the Beginning there 
was … Paper. This display showcased a number of 
the Society’s early documents as well as selected 
press clippings from Kate Smith’s press clippings 
book kept in the Society’s Archives at the City of 
Sydney. The material was collated by the Society’s 
archivist, Lyn Milton. 

A late addition to the subcommittee’s contribution 
to the 50th was the very important task of recording 
proceedings. This work was overseen by Bruce 
Davis who roped in Phil Young as videographer 
and took many photos himself – as did Vicki 
Hannan, professional photographer working pro 
bono. As these photos and video are processed 
they will be made available to members. 

 

Allan Hogan, a member of the Communications 
Subcommittee being the AV guy at the Glebe Society 
Community Festival (image: Bruce Davis) 

Of course, the Festival organisers required the 
subcommittee to get involved in promoting the 
Festival and in enabling people to book to attend 
events. We created a website for the Festival – 
basic but generally serving its purpose. Peter 
Thorogood was assisted in this task by designer, 
Tarny Burton, who provided some design elements 
for the website.  

Communications subcommittee members were 
involved with other Festival activities as well – too 
many to mention here; but a special mention must 
be made of Allan Hogan who looked after all the 
Festival’s audiovisual needs. 

Our media  
The Bulletin : The Bulletin continues to be main 
means of by which the Society communicates with 
its members. It was very clear as we prepared for 
the 50th anniversary, that they Bulletin is the key 

document of record for understanding the Society’s 
history, and will continue to be so. 

Content for the Bulletin is provided by management 
committee members and a handful of regular 
contributors who are not on the management 
committee, including Lyn Collingwood, Edwina 
Doe, Sarah Fogg, and Rodney Hammett. Photos 
are often provided by Phil Young. Of course, there 
have also been occasional contributors throughout 
the past year. 

This year, our two proof-
readers were Edwina Doe 
and Martin Lawrence. After 
ten years, Martin has retired 
from proof-reading the 
Bulletin, so we are now 
looking for his replacement. 
As Bulletin editor, I am 
extremely appreciative of 
Martin’s advice on the 
Bulletin draft each month, 
and I will miss him. I can attest that his input made 
the Bulletin immeasurably better than it would have 
been without it! 

Each month, over the last 10 issues, about 200 
Bulletins were distributed in hard copy and 220 
sent via email. This is the first time that the number 
of email Bulletins has exceeded the number of hard 
copy Bulletins. Please remember that you can 
choose your preferred medium – paper or 
electronic and if you want to change your 
preference, email Jude on 
secretary@glebesociety.org.au. 

Bulletin distribution is done by our trusty ‘mailout 
team’ who meet on publication day at one of their 
homes to address each paper Bulletin. The pile is 
then divvied up and many Bulletins are hand-
delivered to members’ letterboxes and the 
remainder taken to the post office. The mailout 
team is led by Phil Young and comprises Bruce 
Davis, Edwina Doe, Bryan Herden, Carole 
Herriman, Madeleine Jennings, Jeanette Knox, Neil 
Macindoe, Alison McKeown and Jude Paul. 

Each month, the most recent edition of the Bulletin 
is made publically available on our website and 
promoted via the Facebook page and Twitter; and 
copies placed in the Society’s archives. 

In the previous reporting period, the subcommittee 
completed the Bulletin back copies collection on 
our website. In this period, we turned our attention 
to the incomplete holdings at the National Library. 
We sent them the Bulletin issues that were missing 
and the listing is now up to date. 

Websites : The Society has three websites – our 
main one (www.glebesociety.org.au), one for the 
Glebe Island Bridge 
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(https://www.glebeislandbridge.com/) and the 
Glebe Walks website (https://glebewalks.com.au/) 

The main website had 327,565 visits; an average 
of 897 a day. This is up 41% from last year. 
Interestingly, hits on the Glebe Island Bridge 
website was 83% on last year with an average of 
37 visits per day. The Glebe Walks website had 
about 104 visits per day which is the same as last 
year.  

There are two people who, for most of the year, 
who have been responsible for the website: Peter 
Thorogood as web technical person and Andrew 
Botros as web content person (formerly referred to 
as ‘webmaster’). Andrew and his family have 
moved to New York and we have very pleased to 
welcome Flavia Morello as the new web content 
person. 

The Comms Subcommittee believes the website 
needs an overhaul, but has put this off because of 
the workload associated with the 50th anniversary. 
This is something we’ll get onto in 2019-2020. 

The Glebe Island Bridge website has been lying 
low for some time but is ready for action if need be 
– that is, should it be needed for a campaign to 
protect the Bridge. 

Facebook : The Society's Facebook pages are also 
maintained by the Communications subcommittee; 
these are the main page 
(www.facebook.com/TheGlebeSociety) and the 
Glebe Island Bridge page 
(http://www.facebook.com/GlebeIslandBridge). 
Around 1,100 people follow our Facebook page 
which is a 34% increase on about this time last 
year. The number of followers increased steeply 
during the Festival, which suggests that the 
Festival was successful in attracting people to find 
out more about the Glebe Society. 

The most popular Facebook post in the last year 
showed a picture of the burning Diptheria Cottage 
and suggested that people come to the exhibition 
to find out what was going on. 420 people clicked 
on the post and about 85 people shared the post 
with others; leading to an eventual reach of 5,400 
views. We can probably assume that this was one 
factor contributing to the large numbers of people 
attending the exhibition. 

As with the website, the Society is often contacted 
via Facebook, including by journalism students 
following up a story and people with family history 
enquiries. 

If you know of anything you think could be shared 
on our Facebook page email us at 
facebook@glebesociety.org.au. 

The Glebe Society Update  Email : One of the 
subcommittee’s roles is the compilation and 
distribution of the Glebe Society Update emails that 
are sent on an irregular basis to those members 

who have provided us with an email address. The 
Glebe Society Update emails include breaking 
news that can’t wait for the next Bulletin and 
updated information on important issues that the 
Glebe Society is working on. The number of our 
members who can be contacted by email is 93%, 
the same as last year. If you are not receiving the 
email update and would like to, please let us know 
on communications@glebesociety.org.au, and we 
will add your email address to the list. 

Eventbrite : As anyone who attended an event 
during the Glebe Society Community Festival 
knows, Eventbrite is the main way the Society 
takes bookings for events. We are aware that not 
all members can or want to use it, so we offer 
manual booking methods as well. 

Twitter : Alice Simpson-Young stepped down as 
Chief Twit for work reasons and the role has been 
taken up by the subcommittee in general. Although 
we are not as active on Twitter as we’ve been 
previously, we have a respectable following of 446 
people. 

YouTube : No new videos have been uploaded to 
the Society’s YouTube channel in the past year. 
The YouTube videos have had 2,345 views all-up. 
The most viewed video is Glebe: Now and Then 
with 1,122 views. Expect traffic to increase on our 
YouTube channel soon – given the huge amount of 
video recorded at the Festival! The Society’s 
YouTube channel can be found here: 
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCBT7r3R0FaaI
_dK6kV9sCbg.  

File sharing, storage, archiving and email 
management  
We’ve been thinking for some time how best to 
support file sharing, storage and archiving, as well 
has how best to manage the Society’s email for 
these purposes. The Society’s documents are now 
often in digital form, when once they were on 
paper; this includes reports to the management 
committee and minutes of subcommittee meetings. 
Similarly, email communications to and from 
management committee members, subcommittee 
members etc should be archived for future 
reference. In the past, the president and others 
wrote and received paper letters which could be 
collected and stored in the archives. Now that so 
much correspondence is via email, it’s imperative 
that we have a systematic means for collecting and 
storing important email correspondence for archival 
purposes. 

A number of systems were identified as being 
potentially suitable for these purposes. The 
subcommittee will continue to explore these 
options and hope to achieve a satisfactory solution 
in 2019-2020. Once a good system is in place, it 
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will still be necessary to find and collect existing 
material that has fallen through the cracks. 

What’s next?  
Now that the 50th anniversary Festival is over, the 
subcommittee expects to focus on a few key areas 
over the next 12 months, as well as the ongoing 
support for the Society’s media (Bulletin, website 

etc). These areas include disseminating material 
from the Glebe Society Community Festival, 
overhauling the website and improving archiving / 
file sharing. These tasks will be more than enough 
to keep us busy until the 2020 AGM. 

Virginia Simpson-Young 
Convenor, Communications Subcommittee 

The Social Pages

Thirsty Thursday 
Glebe Society members and friends are invited to 
meet in restaurants in and around Glebe, usually 
on the first Thursday of each month, to eat and talk 
with other people who live in Glebe. 

We try to pick places where 
we can share dishes, and 
have eight or so people at 
each table. Put these details 
in your diary now:  

�¾ On Thursday 1 August at 7pm we will go to 
Charleston, 199 Glebe Point Rd. 

�¾ On Thursday 5 September at 7pm we will go 
to Spicy Sichuan, 1-9 Glebe Point Rd.  

�¾ And on Thursday 3 October at 7pm we will go 
to Baja Cantina, 43-45 Glebe Point Rd. 

Please email me at thirstythursday@glebesociety.org.au 
or ring me on 9660 7066 by 6pm on the Tuesday 
before to let me know if you are coming, or if you 
are likely to be late.  

Edwina Doe 

The Sports Section  

Glebe Dirty Reds 
The Dirty Reds have enjoyed a beer since 1908 
and now we’re brewing our own! The Glebe 
Brewing Co is run by the football club for the 
benefit of the football club. 

Last Saturday, the Club launched its first two 
beers: The Immortal Pale Ale and The Fritz 
(Kölsch) named after two of our best ever players - 
Frank  ‘Chunky’ Burge and Fritz Thiering. 

 

 

The Fritz (Kölsch) The Immortal Pale Ale 
 

 
 

September  Bulletin  deadlines  
Distribution: 29 August 

Copy deadline: 21 August 
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For Your  Calendar 
Sunday 4 August. The Living Heritage Festival. Tempe House, Wolli Creek 
Thursday 6 August, 7pm. Thirsty Thursday @ Charleston, 199 Glebe Point Rd 
Sunday 25 August, 3-4pm. Free screening: ‘50 Years – the Bulletin Editors’ View’, Glebe Town Hall (ground floor) 
Sunday 25 August, 4.15-5.30pm. Glebe Society 2019 Annual General Meeting, Glebe Town Hall (ground floor) 
Last Wednesday of the month, 1-2.30pm. Glebe Carers Support Group, Glebe Town Hall 
Thursday 5 September, 7pm Thirsty Thursday @ Spicy Sichuan, 1-9 Glebe Point Rd 
Thursday 3 October, 7pm Thirsty Thursday @ Baja Cantina, 43-45 Glebe Point Rd 
Friday 11October, 6-8.30pm. Sunset Soirée for Centipede, Glebe Rowing Club 
Sunday 20 October, 6.45am. Spring Bird Survey, Paddy Gray Reserve, contact Judy Christie – 0437 693 372 
Wednesday 21 August, 7pm. Players in the Pub - The Doctor’s Dilemma. Upstairs Toxteth Hotel 
1 to 24 November. 30th Annual Glebe Music Festival, http://www.glebemusicfestival.com/ 
Friday 1 November, 6.30pm. Nathan Cox @ Glebe Music Festival. Gleebooks, 49 Glebe Point Rd 
Saturday 23 November, 3pm. Evgeny Genchev @ Glebe Music Festival. Glebe Town Hall 
 
Regular events: 
2nd & 4th Friday of the month, 10am-1pm. Sewing 4 Good, Kitchen Starter Pack drop-off, Aboriginal Space, Glebe Town Hall.  
 
 
 

Glebe Society  Inc. 
Established 1969 

Management  Committee  

President Verity Firth  president@glebesociety.org.au 

Vice President Diane Hutchinson 0407 207 177 vicepresident@glebesociety.org.au 

Past President  Allan Hogan 0411 607 813 pastpresident@glebesociety.org.au 

Secretary Jude Paul 0438 600 882 secretary@glebesociety.org.au 

Minutes Secretary Mark Stapleton 0417 238 158 minutes@glebesociety.org.au 

Treasurer Jane Gatwood 0488 118 355 treasurer@glebesociety.org.au 

Ordinary member Dorothy Davis 0417 240 603 dorothy@glebesocietyorg.au 

Ordinary member Mark Gorta 02 9660 6613 mark@glebesociety.org.au 
Ordinary member Mark Stapleton 0417 238 158 minutes@glebesociety.org.au 

Bays & Foreshores Lesley Lynch 02 9660 5084 bays@glebesociety.org.au 

Blue Wrens Andrew Wood 02 9660 6104 bluewrens@glebesociety.org.au 

Communications Virginia Simpson-Young 0402 153 074 communications@glebesociety.org.au 

Community Janice Challinor 0401 505 657 community@glebesociety.org.au 

Environment Asa Wahlquist 02 9660 8261 environment@glebesociety.org.au  

Heritage Brian Fuller 0409 035 418 heritage@glebesociety.org.au 

Planning Neil Macindoe 02 9660 0208 planning@glebesociety.org.au 

Transport & Traffic Janet Wahlquist  transport@glebesociety.org.au 

Working  Groups  & Contacts  

Glebe Island Bridge vacant  transport@glebesociety.org.au 

Archivist Lyn Milton 02 9660 7930 milton.lyn@gmail.com 

Bulletin Editor Virginia Simpson-Young 0402 153 074 editor@glebesociety.org.au  

Events Judy Vergison 0417 446 425 events@glebesociety.org.au 

Local History Lyn Collingwood 02 9660 5817 history@glebesociety.org.au 

History of Glebe Max Solling 02 9660 1160  

Glebe Voices Fiona Campbell 02 9660 0185 glebevoices@glebesociety.org.au 

Thirsty Thursdays Edwina Doe 02 9660 7066 thirstythursdays@glebesociety.org.au 
Web content Flavia Morello  webmaster@glebesociety.org.au 

Website technical Peter Thorogood 0404 801 947 support@glebesociety.org.au 

Facebook Virginia Simpson-Young 0402 153 074 facebook@glebesociety.org.au 
Twitterer   twitter@glebesociety.org.au 
 



Views expressed in this Bulletin  are not necessarily those of the Glebe Society Inc. Articles and photos submitted fo r any of the 
Glebe Society's publications, including the website and Bulletin , may also be used in the Glebe Society's other publications.  
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Membership  of  the Glebe Society  
�¾ Individual member: $45 
�¾ Joint (2 people, one address): $55 
�¾ Household: $60 
�¾ Concession (student or pensioner): $20 
�¾ Institution or corporate: $110 

 

How to  join  
�¾ Join online: complete the Membership 

Application on our website under 
‘Membership’ 

�¾ Download a membership form from 
www.glebesociety.org.au; or 

�¾ Write to the Secretary at PO Box 100 
Glebe 2037; or  
Email secretary@glebesociety.org.au 
 

 

 
 

Don’t forget the AGM – Sunday 25 August at 4.15pm. Before 
that, at 3pm, is the special screening of the Glebe Society 
documentary. 
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